Wirehaired Pointing Griffon - October 2005
Breed Balance-The Three Legged Stool
Recently a fellow AWPGA member and I gave a presentation to a group of Griffon owners in the upper Midwest entitled, "Unraveling the Mysteries of a Dog Show".  The topic was not likely to appeal to this group of avid hunters.  Our goal was to show that the breed standard, the key evaluation tool of the dog show, was also the key to a stronger breeding program since it evaluates the structure and movement that are an integral part of performance in the field.

While working on the presentation a simple analogy emerged: the three legged stool.    The three legs are conformation, proven hunting instinct and genetic health.  If any of these legs is missing, the breed gets out of balance. All three legs can be professionally assessed and should make up the foundation upon which to build a strong breeding program.  Without this balance, we risk the deterioration of both form and function.

A breeding program that focuses on form alone becomes exaggerated in its type, particularly in coat.  When we see conformation judges continually put up dogs with excessive, soft, fluffy coats, they do the breed a disservice, for some breeders will continue to breed to what wins in the ring.  A length of two to three inches with a harsh texture is correct for this breed's ability to hunt in heavy cover.  

Conversely, the hunt-only breeder whose focus is entirely on function loses sight of what correct conformation is for a Griffon.  Extremes in type for this breeder often result in oversize dogs with extremely harsh, short coats and minimal furnishings.  These dogs often don’t look much like a Griffon but they sure can hunt!  

Of concern to both breeding focuses should be genetic health.  There are comparatively minor genetic issues among Griffons.  I reported in my last column that just over 7% of Griffons evaluated by OFA are dysplastic.  In addition, we are fortunate to have well over 80% of our breed fall into the Excellent and Good categories.  And yet, we sometimes see Fair dogs or dogs with no health clearances being bred.  Are these the best breeding decisions we can make?

 We have all seen a dramatic split in type in many sporting breeds where the divergent field and show types do not resemble each other in the least in either form or function.  Among Griffons this split is not nearly so dramatic and many breeders work very hard to maintain one type that has both form and function intact.  It is not uncommon to see highly prized, hunt-titled Griffons also have a conformation championship.

All Griffon breeders must work together to ensure that we do not have a split in type.  If we keep our focus on balancing the three legs of the stool- conformation, hunting instinct and genetic health- we can keep this breed intact and avoid the sad divergence in type we see in so many of the other sporting breeds.  When the focus becomes too much on form or function alone, or we ignore health clearances, we risk a complete deterioration of the breed's integrity.  With a relatively rare breed like the Wirehaired Pointing Griffon, we can't afford to lose this balance.   
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